
LAS VEGAS VALLEY WATER DISTRICT 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

JANUARY 16, 2024 
MINUTES 

CALL TO ORDER 9:00 a.m., Commission Chambers, Clark County Government Center, 
500 South Grand Central Parkway, Las Vegas, Nevada 

DIRECTORS PRESENT: Marilyn Kirkpatrick, President 
Jim Gibson, Vice President 
Justin Jones  
William McCurdy II 
Ross Miller (entered on item #6) 
Michael Naft 
Tick Segerblom 

STAFF PRESENT: John Entsminger, Dave Johnson, Doa Ross, Greg Walch, Kevin Bethel 

Unless otherwise indicated, all members present voted in the affirmative. 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 
For full public comment, visit www.lvvwd.com/apps/agenda/lvvwd/index.cfml 

There were no members from the public wishing to speak. 

ITEM NO. 

1. Approval of Agenda & Minutes

FINAL ACTION: A motion was made by Vice President Gibson to approve the agenda and the minutes from 
the joint meeting of December 5, 2023. The motion was approved. 

2. Select a President and Vice President for calendar year 2024.

FINAL ACTION: A motion was made by Director Jones to retain Marilyn Kirkpatrick as President and Jim 
Gibson as Vice President. The motion was approved. 

CONSENT AGENDA Items 3 – 5 are routine and can be taken in one motion unless a Director requests that 
an item be taken separately. 

3. Approve and authorize the President to sign, in substantially the same form as attached hereto, an interlocal
agreement between the City of Las Vegas and the District for installation of water facilities for the Historic
Westside Education and Training Center Project.

4. Approve and authorize the General Manager to sign Change Order No. 6 to the contract with Byrd
Underground, LLC, for the installation of new pipe in an increased amount not to exceed $130,365 and an
extension of the completion dates by 222 calendar days.

5. Approve and authorize the General Manager to sign Change Order No. 7 to the contract with J.A. Tiberti
Construction Company, Inc., to construct the 4125 Zone Pumping Station, extending the Substantial
Completion date by 245 days and the Final Completion date by 301 calendar days.

FINAL ACTION: A motion was made by Vice President Gibson to approve staff’s recommendations. The 
motion was approved. 

BUSINESS AGENDA 

6. Reject the bid from Menichino Construction LLC and award a contract for miscellaneous large backflow
installations to Harber Company, Inc., dba Mountain Cascade of Nevada, in the amount of $1,489,750,
authorize a change order contingency amount not to exceed $148,000, and authorize the General Manager
to sign the construction contract.

FINAL ACTION: A motion was made by Vice President Gibson to reject the bid and award a contract as noted 
on the agenda. The motion was approved. 
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COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

Daniel Braisted, Las Vegas, stated that he had heard that microscopic pieces of plastic have been found in Las Vegas’ 
drinking water and requested water quality information. 

Carol Reynolds, 2740 Mann St., spoke about the outrageous revenue that the District is earning due to rate increases 
and excessive use fees. She stated how her household is on a self-imposed water use schedule, in order to save water 
for her plants and garden. She stated how the excessive use fees are a financial burden, especially on retirees, and added 
her frustration with the District’s poor customer service. 

Diane Henry, 7525 Coley Ave., spoke on the hazards of artificial turf, stating that it contributes to the heat island effect, 
cannot be recycled, and contains hazardous and toxic materials. She stated that the Southern Nevada Water Authority’s 
upcoming Board meeting has an item on its board meeting agenda to replace athletic fields at 46 different Clark County 
School District schools. She asked that before any more fields are replaced with artificial turf, an environmental and 
health study be conducted regarding its impact. 

Pete Foley, 4512 Fernbrook Rd., called into question the District’s marketing strategy, stating that it disrespects the 
truth and misleads consumers in an effort to manipulate behavior. He stated that the same level of water conservation 
cannot continue as population in Southern Nevada grows. 

Tony Rico, Las Vegas, spoke about a recent zone change and a discussion he had with the Clark County Water 
Reclamation District (CCWRD) regarding laterals and service to specific properties near Decatur and Silverado Ranch 
Blvd. He requested more information about the District’s septic conversion program and asked about the potential of 
working with CCWRD collaboratively. 

Laura McSwain, 2727 Ashby Ave, stated that there needs to be standards on the installation of artificial turf in the 
valley. She requested that the item on the SNWA’s upcoming board meeting agenda regarding the installation of 
artificial turf be tabled until the Board implements health and environmental standards. She stated that the rush to 
remove healthy elements from our environment is troubling. She provided a handout to the board, which can be found 
attached to these minutes. 

Brian Peterson, 5135 Teepee Ln., spoke about a subdivision located at Kevin Way and Fisher Ave., on which he led a 
construction project. He stated that the District’s policy of not allowing connections to properties with septic tanks was 
a financial hardship on the project and he is seeking reimbursement. 

Lara Preister submitted public comment in advance of the meeting. Her comments are attached to these minutes. 

Adjournment   
There being no further business to come before the board, the meeting adjourned at 9:26 a.m.   

Copies of all original agenda items and minutes, including all attachments, are on file in the General Manager’s office at the 
 Las Vegas Valley Water District, 1001 South Valley View Boulevard, Las Vegas, Nevada. 



Letters to the Editor 

The Children's Environmental Health Center of the Icahn School 
of Medicine at Mount Sinai Strongly Discourages the Installation 
of Artificia I Turf 

Baseball and Bat at Home Plate 
shutterstock/David Lee 

By Sarah Evans, PhD, MPH Published April 15, 2023 at 8:28 AM 
Last Updated April 16, 2023 at 1:33 AM 

To the Scotch Plains Town Council: 

The Children's Environmental Health Center of the Icahn School of Medicine at Mount 
Sinai strongly discourages the installation of artificial turf playing surfaces and fields due to 
the uncertainties surrounding the safety of these products and the potential for 
dangerous heat and chemical exposures. 

As pediatricians, epidemiologists, and laboratory scientists, recipients of numerous 
research grants from the National Institute of Health, and host to one ofl0 nationally 
funded Pediatric Environmental Health Specialty Units, we receive frequent inquiries from 
communities regarding the wide-scale use of artificial turf surfaces on school grounds and 
in park properties. This led us to conduct a review of the risks and benefits of artificial 
playing surfaces, during which we found significant gaps in the evidence supporting the 
s afety of artificial turf products. Our findings are summarized below and in our on line 
resources accessible at https://sinF'}iexposomics.org/artificial-turf/ and 
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PFAS 

o This article is more than 1 year old

Boston bans artificial turf in parl<s due to 
toxic 'forever chemicals' 

The city joins a growing number across the US in limiting the use of 
artificial turf made with dangerous PFAS compounds 

0 Until recently, artificial turf was made with ground-up tires. Photograph: Justin Lane/EPA 

Tom Perkins 

Fri 30 Sep 2022 06.00 EDT 

Boston's mayor, Michelle Wu, has ordered no new artificial turf to be 

installed in city parks, making Boston the largest municipality in a small 

but growing number around the nation to limit use of the product because 

it contains dangerous chemicals. 

All artificial turf is made with toxic PFAS compounds and some is still 

produced with ground-up tires that can contain heavy metals, benzene, 

voes and other carcinogens that can present a health threat. The material 

also emits high levels of methane, a potent greenhouse gas, and sheds 

microplastics and other chemicals into waterways. 

https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2022/sep/30/boston-bans-artificial-turf-toxic-forever-chemicals-pfas 1/6 
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Through: 
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DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION 

DIVISION OF SCIENCE AND RESEARCH 

428 East State Street 

P.O. Box 420, Mail Code 428-01 
Trenton, New Jersey 08625-0420 
Tel. (609) 940-4080 • Fax (609) 292-7340 

www.nj.gov/dep/dsr 

Technical Memorandum 

Martha Sapp, Director, Green Acres Program 

SHAWN M. LATOURETTE 

Commissioner 

Cecile Murphy, Program Specialist, Green Acres; Local and Nonprofit Assistance 

Nicholas A. Procopio, Ph.D., Director, Division of Science and Research � 

From: Sandra Goodrow, Ph.D., Research Scientist I, Division of Science and Research 3f 

Date: 

Subject: 

February 8th, 2023 

PFAS in Artificial Turf 

There is growing concern about sources of PFAS to the environment as reports have shown widespread levels of 
PFAS in soils, surface water, and groundwater at levels that could impact human health. It is with this in mind 
that the Division of Science and Research has reviewed current literature and related reports that may provide 
some information on the potential contribution of PFAS to the environment from the placement of artificial turf 
(AT). Initial considerations for this inquiry into the PFAS content of artificial turf are focused on the site where 
the turf field is placed for a period of use, but future considerations on the contribution of PFAS to the 
environment from the artificial turf should include both the initial manufacturing process of the AT (including 
petrochemicals used and contaminants released from manufacturing facility) and the method of waste 
management (including potential contribution of PFAS from the degradation of the AT in the final waste 
stream). 

This memo follows an earlier memo on the human health impacts, specifically heat exposure, and stormwater 
management concerns related to artificial turf, provided by DSR to the program on June 23, 2022. 

This memo will address only the PFAS that are contained in and potentially leached from the AT while in its place 
of use, it will include a review of what is currently known about PFAS in the components of the AT- the plastic 
backing, the blades, and the infill. At this point in time, it is only possible to provide a preliminary assessment of 
PFAS in AT since the available analytical data and formal studies are limited. A full evaluation is also bounded by 
limitations in the analytical techniques necessary to quantify all PFAS. In addition, it is not appropriate to 
generalize about all AT, as variability in manufacturing processes and materials would likely impact PFAS content 
and leachability. 

New Jersey is an Equal Oppor11111i1y Employer. Pri111ed 011 Recycled Paper and Recyclable. 
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The Manufacturing Processes 
PFAS have been reported as being widely used to aid the molding and extrusion of plastic, such as is used in the 
manufacturing of artificial turf (Kulikov, 2005). Patent literature includes the use of polytetrafluoroethylene 
(PTFE) and fluoroelastomers as production processing aids as well as being used after treatment for 
polyethylene blades (Lambert, 2008). Patents related to artificial turf filling shows where PTFE and 
polyvinylidene fluoride (PVDF) are used as a coating treatment (Reddick, 2012) and a binding matrix (Wu, 2020). 
The filling material has also been reported to include fire retardants composed of unspecified organofluorine 
chemicals (Wu, 2020). Since PFAS are included in the chemical makeup of fluoropolymers that are added as 
polymer processing aids to improve plastic extrusion, there is also the potential of leaving a low-level 
fluoropolymer residual on the product following processing. 

The manufacturing of newer artificial turf often incorporates the use of recycled materials. This may serve some 
purpose, but it also could serve to incorporate the older, long-chain PFAS into newer AT materials. Infill made of 
recycled materials could potentially contain contaminants originally found in automotive foam, acrylic coated 
sand, and shredded automotive tires. This variation in recycled materials, and potential ranges in contaminant 
concentrations, also introduce uncertainty. 

PFAS Analytical Methods and Artificial Turf 
There are thousands of PFAS in circulation today, but only a small subset of PFAS can be accurately quantified by 
existing analytical methods. The methods to characterize certain PFAS in water have been well established, but 
generally can only identify and quantify anywhere from eighteen (USEPA, 2020) to seventy-five (Eurofins, 2023) 
PFAS. The limited number of PFAS is driven by the availability of validated reference standards for the individual 
chemical compound, and a method that is proven to be able to quantify that chemical compound. The 
analytical methods to evaluate PFAS in solids are still evolving and using the results from these analyses require 
an understanding of the processes. 

Four types of analyses were used to evaluate AT in a paper from Stockholm University by Lauria et al., 2022. 
The four methods used included total fluorine (TF), extractable organic fluorine (EOF), target PFAS analysis, and 
total oxidizable precursor assay (TOPA). The analytical method used to measure TF allows for some measure of 
the potential for the upper limit of PFAS that may be present in a sample. The EOF could be used as a surrogate 
for the concentration of PFAS as an organic compound that could be a portion of the TF. Target PFAS analysis 
uses reference standards and validated methods to quantify a small number of PFAS and is used to evaluate 
compliance with regulatory standards for PFAS including PFOA, PFOS, and PFNA. The total oxidizable precursor 
assay (TOPA) creates conditions that oxidize chemical compounds known as precursors to their final form of 
being a perfluoroalkyl acid (PFAA). PFAAs are a subgroup of PFAS that are the most recalcitrant due to the 
strong fluorine-carbon bonds and have been often found to be among the most toxic and bioaccumulative of 
PFAS. 

A lack of detection in most analytical methods does not mean that the product is PFAS free. Non-detection 
using methods such as TF and TOPA can provide some assurance that presence of PFAS or PFAAs, respectively, is 
unlikely. A result of non-detect using the EOF could be used as an indicator that the fluorine detected by the TF 
method is unlikely to be PFAS. 

-rl\·
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By Treven Pyles (staff/) 

Posted on July 27th, 2023 

As environmentally-persistent contaminants, removing PFAS from drinking water requires 

expensive technological and infrastructural improvements whose annual national costs have 

been conservatively estimated to exceed $3.2 billion. Howeve0 these projections don't 

include the exorbitant costs of removing PFAS from wastewater. 

Wastewater is water which has been used for domestic, commercial, and industrial purposes, also known as 

"raw wastewater 11 or 11raw sewage." Like many other toxic hazards, PFAS accumulate in wastewater from 

numerous sources, including the use of everyday products containing the compounds, commercial and 

industrial processes, and runoff from landfills and compost sites. 

However, the majority of US water treatment plants were designed to remove dangerous pathogens and 

solids, not synthetic 'forever chemicals.' As a result, a large part of the PFAS that aren't eliminated during 

the treatment process end up being discharged in receiving public waters or lingering on as persistent 

Wt:1t1affiir:i��G!l'.'I tMm-prloMge;our future experience on our website. Detailed 

information about the use of cookies on this website can be found in our 
Re_movin_g P

1
_FAS fro_m wastevyate� would re9uire significant infrastructural upgrades to existing water 

Privacy. P'o 1cy_(..Lr-rivacy..=P-ol1cyj;. page. 
treatment facilities to accommodate costly technologies such as: 

https://www.elglaw.com/blog/excessive-costs-of-removing-pfas-from-wastewater/#:~:text=While PFAS have a market.times higher than larger ones. 2/4 
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From: Lara Preister
To: &PublicComment
Subject: {External} Back charged for 18 months
Date: Sunday, January 14, 2024 7:06:15 PM

Some people who received this message don't often get email from larapreister@gmail.com. Learn why this is
important

Hello there,

I am emailing to speak my mind and hopefully get some fair recourse regarding being back
charged for 18 months for my water bill.

I got a phone call that said I was required to pay an astronomical amount of $1800. I find the
possibility of charging me based on what I likely used is terribly unfair.  Of course, you can
look at yours, previous and charge accordingly, but that’s not to say that it was a fair amount
this year.   I had a water leak last year and paid a lot for that. I shouldn’t have to pay for that
again this year when it didn’t happen. 

Also asking for backpay because your equipment failed is unreasonable. One couldn’t sell on
a retail register that accidentally charged the wrong amount for hamburgers, and expect all of
the customers who got a discount, unknowingly, to pay it back.  

I understand the water was utilized, but it’s not my responsibility to keep up LVVWD
equipment. I expressed my concern with this on the phone and the representative said of
course, that they have thousands of homes that they are offering services to. Yes you do.
LVVWD is a giant corporation and therefore need to have some sort of checks and balances
for its own equipment, this is not the customers responsibility.  

I trust this email will be read at the meeting at 9 AM on Tuesday and I’ll hear back regarding
some sort of efforts to offer fair treatment to your clients who’ve been asked to pay such an
astronomical amount for LVVWD mistake, not our own. 

Thanks very much,

Lara Preister
678-592-5890

Public Comment received for 1/16/24 LVVWD Board of Directors Meeting

mailto:larapreister@gmail.com
mailto:PublicComment@lvvwd.com
https://aka.ms/LearnAboutSenderIdentification
https://aka.ms/LearnAboutSenderIdentification

	MINUTES



